ULTS Trust Administrative Committee

Meeting Minutes


October 9th, 2008

1:00 PM
CA Public Utilities Commission Office – San Francisco
Room 3204
505 Van Ness Avenue
San Francisco, CA 94102
Present (Committee):

· Ana Montes (Accion Latina)

· Mike Gipson (County of LA Community Action Board)
· X. Selena Huang (Division of Ratepayer Advocates)
· Ken McEldowney (Consumer Action)
· Jeff Mondon (AT&T)

· Lyle Millage (Beaumont Chamber of Commerce)

Present (CPUC Staff):

· Dian M. Grueneich (Commissioner)
· Kelly Hymes (Advisor to Comm. Grueneich)
· Benjamin Schein (LifeLine Implementation Project Manager)

· Cherrie Conner (Communications Division Supervisor)

· Michael C. Amato (Communications Division Manager)

· Michaela Pangilinan (LifeLine Marketing Project Manager)
· Josefina Montero (Fiscal)

· Patti Long (CAB Supervisor)

· Liz Podolinsky (DRA)

Present (Public):

· Taura O’Larisey (RHA)

· Virginia Madrid-Salazar (RHA)

· Julie Weigand (RHA)

· Laura Morgan (Cooper, White & Cooper)

· Margo Ormiston (Verizon)

On Conference Line
· Sindy Yun (CPUC – Legal)

· Doug Garrett (Cox Communications)

· Jack Donovan (Solix)

· Karen Haith (Solix)

· Christy Doleshal (Solix)

· Chip Didden (Solix)
1. Introduction , Mike Gipson, Deputy Chairperson
· Meeting was called to order at 1:05 pm.  Everyone present introduced themselves to the group.
2. Presentation by Commissioner Dian Grueneich
· Comm. Grueneich addressed the group on a number of issues
· She noted the recent Prequalification workshop, stressing the need for ratepayer education to ensure a smooth roll-out of the new process

· She also noted that the proceeding was still open

· She also discussed a number of other changes and challenges for the LifeLine program

· The Public Programs OIR (D. 08-09-042) included the option for URF companies to raise their rates by up to $3.25 effective January 1, 2009 and 2010.

· Price caps for URF companies would be off effective January 1, 2011

· Increases in basic rates would also mean an increase in LifeLine rates, although as an interim measure a 25% cap on LifeLine customer rate increases has been proposed

· She noted the limited time for comments on the proposed Decision, and understood that some responders were unhappy with it

· She emphasized her concerns with the effect of these changes on the program, including the amount of the discount and amounts being claimed
· As a measure to potentially increase LifeLine participation, she reiterated the proposal to increase the income eligibility to 200% of the Federal Poverty Guideline (FPG)

· She noted that the Commission was looking to have a Final Decision by the end of 2008, with a statewide affordability study (dictated by the Legislature) by June 30, 2010 on the affordability of basic service

· The Committee thanked Comm. Grueneich for her participation and comments, and emphasized that they wanted to be part of the decision making process

· Ken McEldowney and Ana Montes expressed some reservations about the upcoming deregulation of basic telephone rates
· It was noted that increasing the FPG eligibility was a good idea, and that it was important for LifeLine to frame messages to ratepayers properly and that the Committee continue to be able to provide input to the Commission
3. Approval of Minutes: Committee reviews and approves the last meeting minutes prepared by the Communications Division (CD).
· Ken McEldowney moved to adopt the minutes.  Ana Montes seconded.  All members voted Aye, except for Lyle Millage, who abstained.
4. Contract Reports
a. Solix presented the following information:
Final August Response Rates

Certs - 66.3%

Verts - 66.5%

Audits - 58.7%

September Response Rates To Date

Certs - 43.2%

Verts - 57.8%

Audits - 41.8%

Received Applications Due in September Approval Rates

Certs - 81.2%

Verts - 93.8%

Audit - 56.8%

Language Response Rates for August:

	English
	Certs
	63.3%

	
	Verts
	61.1%

	
	Audits
	58.3%

	Spanish 
	Certs
	67.9%

	
	Verts
	67.4%

	
	Audits
	31.1%

	Chinese 
	Certs
	86.8%

	
	Verts
	86.9%

	
	Audits
	100.0%

	Korean
	Certs
	82.2%

	
	Verts
	84.6%

	
	Audits
	39.1%

	Japanese 
	Certs
	63.6%

	
	Verts
	81.1%

	
	Audits
	0.0%

	Vietnamese 
	Certs
	85.3%

	
	Verts
	85.3%

	
	Audits
	28.6%

	Tagalog 
	Certs
	72.8%

	
	Verts
	72.1%

	
	Audits
	16.7%


· It was noted that cultural factors could play a roll in the response rates by language.  Ratepayers who come from countries where they are more comfortable interacting with the government are more likely to return the forms and provide personal information
· Numbers of forms also play a factor.  There was only 1 Japanese language audit form sent, for example

· RHA noted that in-language forms are rarer for families living in California, gaining them more attention.  English forms tend to compete for attention with junk mail
b. RHA presented information related to their Call Center
· A video of the call center office was shown

· The question was asked if the calls recorded fairly represent the targeted population.  RHA would research and return an answer at the next meeting

· It was also noted that 76% of callers had not existing phone service when they called.  Reasons included credit issues and the perception that phone service was too expensive
c. RHA presented information related to their Marketing/Outreach program
· It was noted that LifeLine is not being advertised on cable television for cost reasons.  It was pointed out by the committee that many low-income families have cable as a cheaper alternative to going out for entertainment.  RHA promised to investigate, perhaps adding the question to their optional survey.

· RHA discussed their work, including interviews on the street

5. Fiscal Report
· Benjamin Schein passed out copies of the most recent LifeLine budget updates.
· Josefina Montero noted that due to the state budget problems, no payments for 08/09 claims have yet been made
· She also noted that the cash balance of $185 million is before the Fund loaned $30 million to the state general fund

6. CAB Report:
· Current CAB numbers will be distributed with the Minutes
· CAB discussed their work
· They have access to the Solix customer database to help aid with questions
· Customers who failed to certify are generally encouraged to reapply, as most denials are due to forms not being returned, which cannot be appealed.
· CAB is working diligently to eliminate the case backlog.
· The question was asked about a family member signing for a program participant.  CAB confirmed that in these cases, a surname match is acceptable.
7. Legal Liaison: Conflict of Interest update, other legal developments since last meeting.
· Sindy Yun of the Commission gave an update of the status of the issue of conflict of interest.
· Commission has signed off on the proposed legislation.
· We sought a sponsor, but were unable to obtain one.

· Commission intends to reintroduce the proposed legislation next year.

· There is no further action on this issue at this time.
8. Public Comments:

· No public comments
9. Communications Division Liaison reports:
a. CD staff updates the Committee on the Solix contract
b. Update on the Implementation Group and other process improvements
c. Update on the Public Programs OIR.
d. Report on upcoming items.
· Benjamin Schein reported on the steps being taken by Solix, the carriers, and the Commission through the Implementation Group meetings held every two weeks.  Commission staff also has a conference call with Solix staff every week.

· Prequalification:

· A workshop was held on September 25th to discuss implementation of the new rules.
· A workshop report, likely to be issued as part of an ALJ ruling is pending.

· New rules go into effect July 1, 2009.

· Working Group:

· Benjamin gave a summary of issues being looked at during the bi-weekly conference calls.
· Benjamin will continue to provide minutes of all meeting minutes to ULTS-AC members.

· Rate Decoupling
· The LifeLine PD has been issued, with comments and reply comments submitted.
· Proposal is to set an incremental increase of the URF basic rates by $3.50 per year for two years, with 25% of the increase applicable to LifeLine rates.

· Other Issues

· A link to the Form 700 (Conflict of Interest) was distributed to members.  The forms were due in April, and Benjamin requested that they be filled out and sent to him for submission as soon as possible.
10. ULTS Budget – 2009/2010:
· Benjamin Schein passed out copies of the ULTS-AC proposed budget, as well as a copy of the budget submitted by the Communications Division.
· The only change was an additional $1 million for the Marketing & Outreach contract to cover possible changes to the program.
· Budget was passed as recommended
11. ULTS-AC Annual Report – Status:
· It was also voted on to assign the 2007/2008 Annual Report to Mateo Camarillo.
· No new information to report
12. ULTS-AC Report
a. Recommendations for CPUC staff
b. Proposed initiatives for 2008/2009
· In general, people were pleased with the meeting
· The committee wants to be sure they are tied into the Prequalification initiative

· Suggestions on messages and outreach should be sent to Michaela (wow@cpuc.ca.gov) and Cherrie (chr@cpuc.ca.gov). 

· The committee would like to encourage continued Commissioner participation in the AC meetings

· The committee would also like to be updated (and be informed ahead of time) of any discussion in Commission meeting related to LifeLine

· Cherrie noted that agendas are public documents

· Benjamin promised to keep the committee informed

13. Review of Administrative Committee vacancy status:
a. Invitation to fill Small ILEC vacancy
b. Invitation to nominate Alternates
· Selena Huang is now confirmed as the DRA representative, and she is working on nominating an Alternate.
· Benjamin also called for nominees for the Small ILEC position, and for committee members to nominate alternates.

· Mike Gipson is obtaining information for an Alternate for his position.

· Lyle Millage is now the Alternate for Ken McEldowney.

· Benjamin will send information about the committee to Michaela for distribution by RHA to aid in finding new members

· We are also interested in involving the Public Advisor’s office in our search for new members.

14. Future Meeting Date/Location:
· It was decided to hold the next meeting in Los Angeles on Wednesday, December 10th at 1:00 pm PST.
· Consumer Action’s San Francisco office, as well as the Commission’s San Francisco office will be noticed for people who can’t make it to Los Angeles.

· The request was made to have water available for participants.
· Due to Benjamin’s vacation, it was noted that distribution of the Agenda/Minutes will be delayed until November.

15. Adjournment:
· Ana Montes moved, Jeff Mondon seconded, and all voted Aye.

· The meeting was adjourned at 3:25 pm.
� 	These locations are accessible to people with disabilities.  If specialized accommodations for the disabled are needed at any of the locations of this meeting, e.g., sign language interpreters please call the PUC Public Advisor at (415) 703-2074 // email:  public.advisor@cpuc.ca.gov three business days in advance of the meeting.  Meeting location where accommodations are required should be specified.
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